Minutes of the Workshop on

Planning For Rural Growth Centres in Uttar Pradesh

Held on July 1, 2005 at

The Giri Institute of Development Studies, Lucknow 

 
Shri N.C. Bajpai, Agricultural Production Commissioner UP presided over the inaugural session. The workshop was attended by over 50 persons including senior officials of the UP Government, representatives of various organizations and financial institutions, NGOs as well as academics.  A warm welcome address was accorded to the participants by Prof. A.K. Singh, Director, Giri Institute of Development Studies. Prof. Singh thanked the Department of Rural Development, GOUP for giving the assignment of preparing the Concept Paper on Planning for Rural Growth Centres in Uttar Pradesh, for which a provision of Rs. 100 crore has been made in the budget of UP Government for the year 2005-06. Prof. A.K. Singh pointed out that the concept of growth centres is not a new concept. Prof. D.R. Gadgil talked of developing mandi towns for rural development in the sixties. However, there is a renewed emphasis on developing rural growth centres in the recent past. The President has given a call to provide urban facilities in the rural areas and the government is also talking about developing rural infrastructure in a major way. Referring to the unbalanced growth theory of Prof. Hirschman, Prof Singh pointed out that infrastructure can develop ahead of directly productivities and vice versa. However, in the long run there has to be a balance between the two. He also mentioned that lack of infrastructure is a major cause of low investment and slow growth in the backward states and backward regions. He emphasized that      infrastructure development is a pre-requisite but not a sufficient condition of growth.

Shri A.K. Mishra Principal Secretary, Department of Rural Development in his opening remarks referred to the earlier experience of locating and filling infrastructure gaps in the hope that it will promote economic growth. However, the expected results did not materialize as is shown by the case of the past efforts to develop mandies and agro service centres. Shri Mishra cautioned not to repeat the old mistakes of planning and suggested to the need for developing new conceptual framework for rural growth centres.  

Thereafter, Dr. Fahimuddin, Fellow, Giri Institute of Development Studies presented the concept paper on the Planning for Rural Growth Centres in Uttar Pradesh developed by him. He highlighted the role of the rural growth centres in promoting development of the hinterland through backward and forward linkages. He suggested an objective framework for identifying the growth centres and put emphasis on ensuring convergence of efforts among various agencies.

Shri N.C. Bajpai in his presidential remarks pointed out that the goal of balanced regional development has been emphasized right from the time of the Third Five Year Plan but in practice the goal has proved elusive. He appreciated the concept paper developed by the Institute. He emphasized the need of an integrated approach for planning for the rural growth centres. He suggested that the rural growth centres should be a magnet scheme and funds available should be used to leverage more investment. He laid emphasis on dovetailing and convergence between different departments and programmes and referred to the PURA scheme in this connection. Shri Bajpai expressed the view that the line departments should be act in a coordinated manner and suggested that an agency like SPV should be formed to coordinate the implementation. He opined that sustainability of the programme should be the key consideration and the criteria should be market driven. 

Shri G.B. Patnaik, Principal Secretary, Department of Agriculture, expressed the view that Rural Growth Centres should not be based on the development of agriculture alone but industries and services like education, hoteliering, etc. should also be included. He was of the view that the private firms like ITC which are ready to develop facilities in rural areas, should be encouraged to do so. He raised the issue whether the funds for the rural growth centres should be the used by the government alone or as a joint venture with private sector. He suggested adopting the model of growth centres on the corporate lines like the e-Chaupals of the ITC. Shri Patnaik further emphasized that the location of the growth centres should be at those points where potential for growth exists. The locations where private investment is flowing would reveal the suitability of the location for developing the rural growth centres. He pleaded that the funds earmarked for rural growth centres should be used as seed money rather than as capital to be spent on infrastructure.

Shri Gyanendra Mani, AGM, NABARD appreciated the approach of convergence as suggested in the concept paper. In his opinion potential of the area has to be identified. Need of the hour is to develop marketing skills. He suggested the identification of infrastructural gap in every district of the state in respect of important commodities and develop appropriate infrastructure for those commodities.  He also mentioned that efforts are being made by NABARD to identify investment gaps while preparing the district annual credit plans. Shri Mani also proposed the vote of thanks to the APC and participants in the workshop.

The technical session was presided over by Shri A.K. Mishra, Principal Secretary, Department of Rural Development. 

The session started with a presentation by Shri Milon Anandan, Branch Manager ITC on the e-choupal initiative of ITC. It was shown how the e-choupal is promoting agri-business by developing supply chain, providing real time information to farmers and helping in providing customized solutions to the farmers. At present 1700 e-choupals are serving in UP, each choupal catering to the needs of farmers in surrounding 4-5 villages. In addition there are 44 hubs or e-sagar, which covers 30 km. area each.

Initiating the discussion Shri A.K. Mishra said that the traditional approach should not be followed for the planning of rural growth centres with emphasis on creation of infrastructure. Rather efforts should be to provide incentive to individuals for undertaking economic activities. He cited the example of sugarcane growers of Gonda district who have been benefited from the assured purchase of their produce. The concept of growth centre should have flexibility. Different activities can be taken up in different areas. Management should be entrusted to a SPV created for the purpose. 

Several participants made important interventions during the discussion that followed. Dr. Arvind Mohan of Lucknow University emphasized the replication of ITC model and suggested that two forces-private and government should work together to accelerate the growth process. Government’s role should be to provide the critical interventions needed. 

Mr. M.J. Khan, Chairman, Centre for Agriculture and Rural Development, New Delhi mentioned that several Corporates have interned in the rural areas to support agricultural activities but these models are sales driven and do not create entrepreneurial abilities. He suggested that we should identify business associates at the Panchayat level to identify the new business opportunities so that value addition to rural people can be generated. The Principal Secretary, Department of Rural Development raised the point that we have to address the question as to how to develop the local entrepreneurial capability.  

The Chief Development Officer, Etawah suggested that basic needs should be identified and development of power and irrigation should be given priority for rural development. 

Prof. Yashvir Tyagi of the Lucknow University suggested that rural growth centres should be located in relatively backward blocks and not at towns. He also raised the question of modifying the existing Regulated Markets Act to allow for competition in the agricultural commodities.

Prof. D.M. Diwakar of the GIDS was of the view that local level entrepreneurship needs to be developed. He suggested that SWOT analysis needs to be carried out in respect of each district. There is also need of ploughing back bank funds as the credit/deposit ratio is still low in the state.

Shri S.N. Shukla, Director, KVIC suggested to take up some of the KVIC units for development under the growth centre scheme.

Shri Pradeep Kumar of the Indo-Gulf Fertilizers suggested that all the growth centres need to be located at specific level and PRA method should be applied to understand the people’s needs. The convergence with the Corporate sector and private entrepreneurs should be established. 

Shri Sunil Kumar, Secretary, Department of Planning suggested that in planning the rural growth centres the focus on construction activities should be avoided. SHG’s should not be confined to people below poverty line alone. Risk taking ability should be promoted among people. The government should mainly act as facilitator. There is need to carry out SWOT analysis of the area where growth centres are proposed to be set up. Local level entrepreneurs should be identified. In his view ITC model has relevance for the replication. 

In the end Shri A.K. Mishra, Principal Secretary, Department of Rural Development summed up the deliberations of the workshop. He laid emphasis on the fact that rural growth centres should be based on public-private participation model and should not be envisaged as a programme to develop physical infrastructure. Aim should be to promote the development of the people through managerial and technological inputs. He stressed the need of further discussion with the concerned groups before finalizing the concept paper.    

The workshop ended with a vote of thanks to the chair and participants by Prof. A.K Singh, Director, Giri Institute of Development Studies.  

Issues emerging from the workshop are attached.
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